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CHARLOTTE COUNTY TRANSPORTATION DISADVANTAGED 
LOCAL COORDINATING BOARD (LCB) 
REGULAR MEETING 
Minutes of a regular meeting held in a hybrid format on September 9, 2021 utilizing GoToMeeting remotely and in-person at the East Port Environmental Campus, Training Room B, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte, FL 33980

MEMBERS PRESENT IN-PERSON

Commissioner Ken Doherty, Charlotte County Commissioner (LCB Chair)

Alan Skavroneck, Local Private-for-Profit Transportation Industry Representative (LCB Vice Chair)
Candice Monroy, FDOT, District One Modal Development Office

M. Suzanne Roberts, Virginia B. Andes Volunteer Community Clinic (Medical Community Representative)

Donna Fain, Agency for People with Disabilities
Mike Mansfield, Economically Disadvantaged Representative
MEMBERS PRESENT REMOTELY

Alana Watson, Agency for Health Care Administration (AHCA), alternate
Dottie Fulton, Citizen Advocate-User 

Joseph Sabatino, Citizen Advocate

Tabitha Larrauri, Department of Children & Families

Leigh Ann Bellamy, Division of Blind Services

Sonia Maldonado, Area Agency on Aging-Florida Department of Elder Affairs alternate

Janna Balsley Regional Workforce Development Representative

Maryjane Nickerson Goodwill, Children-at-Risk Representative

ABSENT MEMBERS

vacant, Elderly Representative
vacant, Disabled Representative

Jocey Henderson, Veterans Affairs-excused
Tony Conte, Public Education-School Transportation-excused

STAFF PRESENT IN-PERSON

Wendy Scott, MPO Planner
Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Betty-Ann Sherer, MPO Planner
Laks Gurram, MPO Principal Planner

Michelle Peronto, FDOT District One Modal Development Office
OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE REMOTELY 
Heidi Maddox, Charlotte County Fiscal Services

Rick Kolar, Charlotte County Transit Operations Manager (CTC) 

Christy Davis, Charlotte County Transit Division

Andrea McDonough, Charlotte County Transit Division

Brian Orlando-Reno, Charlotte County Fiscal Services
1. Call to Order & Roll Call
Chair Ken Doherty called the regular LCB Meeting to order at 10:00 a.m., noting that an “in person” quorum was present. Wendy Scott read the roll call to verify who was participating either in-person or virtually.  
2.
Pledge of Allegiance
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  
3.
Public Comments on Agenda Items
There were no public comments.
4.          Consent Agenda:
A.  Approval of Minutes: May 6, 2021 LCB Meeting 
B.  LCB 2022 Calendar of Quarterly Meetings 


Alan Skavroneck made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Suzanne Roberts seconded the motion. The Consent Agenda was approved unanimously.
5.
Approval of Local Coordinating Board (LCB) Bylaws
Wendy Scott stated that no changes were recommended in the LCB Bylaws this year.  This was because no change in the in-person quorum number was recommended per last year’s legal review.  Therefore, the only changes involved dates and signatures.
Suzanne Roberts made a motion to approve the 2021 LCB Bylaws.  Alan Skavroneck seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.

6.         Approval of FY 2021/2022-FY 2025/2026 Transportation Disadvantaged Service 
Plan/ Coordinated Public Transit-Human Services Transportation Plan

(TDSP/CPT/HSTP) 
Wendy Scott described how the preparation of the FY 2021/2022-FY 2025/2026 Transportation Disadvantaged Service Plan/Coordinated Public Transit-Human Services Transportation Plan (TDSP/CPT-HSTP) document was a collaborative effort between the MPO and Charlotte County Staffs.  She added that this document also serves as the Coordinated Public Transit-Human Services Transportation Plan (CPT-HSTP) for purposes of Federal transportation legislation requirements, including those for the FTA Section 5310 grant to foster Enhanced Mobility for Seniors and Persons with Disabilities.
Wendy Scott commented that this new five-year document was a fresh start that follows after the recent execution of the new Memorandum of Understanding (MOA) between the Florida Commission for the Transportation Disadvantaged (CTD) and Charlotte County Transit.  
Highlights of the new document features included:

· The addition of recent vehicle photos on the cover pages

· An update on the construction of the new Transit Facility on Kenilworth Blvd in Port Charlotte (pages 11-12)

· New maps, photos and data mostly taken from the 2019 Transit Development Plan (TDP) and the 2020 TDP annual progress report (utilized throughout the document)

· Revised Transportation Disadvantaged Population Estimates based upon 2019 Census Data (pages 28-29) with great assistance from staff at the University of South Florida’s Center for Urban Transportation Research (CUTR) Senior Research Associate, Ann Joslin.
Wendy Scott stated that the rate model calculations (pages 78-87) that were developed after approval of the last five year/fourth annual update version of the TDSP at the May 6, 2021 LCB Meeting are contained in the new document.  Per the LCB Motion on May 6, 2021, staff had been granted the ability to make minor technical corrections including small funding figure adjustments received after LCB approval.  Discussion between Commission staff and County staff resulted in minor changes post-meeting.  They were corrected in the old TDSP and are contained in the new document.  Revisions will occur again in Spring of 2022 when the new TDSP document is amended for the next round of rate model calculations.
Wendy Scott expressed her gratitude to all the staff members who assisted with the compilation of the document in particular, Sheri Powers at the CTD, Michelle Edwards, Andrea McDonough, Rick Kolar and Christy Davis at Charlotte County Transit and Heidi Maddox in County Fiscal.  LCB Chair Doherty thanked all staff for their efforts in producing the TDSP document.
There were no changes to the draft document.
Mike Mansfield made a motion to approve the FY 2021/2022-FY 2025/2026 Transportation Disadvantaged Service Plan/Coordinated Public Transit-Human Services Transportation Plan (TDSP/CPT-HSTP) including changes recommended at the meeting or received from the CTD.  Suzanne Roberts seconded the motion.  A roll call vote was taken, and the document was unanimously approved.  The voting record has been placed in the TDSP document.
7.
Annual Operating Report
Rick Kolar reviewed the Annual Operating Report.  Pursuant to Florida Statutes, Chapter 427, and Rule 41-2 of the Florida Administrative Code, the Community Transportation Coordinator (CTC) provides the Florida Commission for the Transportation Disadvantaged (CTD) an Annual Operating Report (AOR) by September 15th of each year.  This report identifies the coordinated services that were arranged or provided by the CTC during the past year.  It contains an accounting of revenues and expenses, in addition to other transportation disadvantaged program information.
Data for this period (7/1/2020-6/30/2021) reflected the significant impact that the COVID-19 pandemic had on transit operations with usage and vehicle miles dropping by a record 40%.  This was despite the use of accommodations such as social distancing, mask requirements and significant sanitation procedures.  Recent figures for the current period indicated that the situation was improving as services such as Senior Friendship Center and Veterans Services trips were returning.  Work trips were the most common, followed by medical trips.
Rick Kolar noted that the entire fleet had been replaced with Ford vans that resulted in fewer maintenance costs and better mileage.  There had been 3 accidents during the AOR reporting time, none of which were the fault of the transit drivers.  Mr. Kolar described the large impact that COVID had taken on both the number of contract drivers and the County dispatchers and other Transit staff, which resulted in decreased expenditures.  He noted that current transit passengers were those most in need of life essential trips. He discussed the nationwide difficulty of hiring vehicle drivers which also was being experienced locally.  He characterized driver shortages as his chief concern.  This issue was impacting the ability to expand ridership.  

Rick Kolar noted that a direct approach pilot program was being devised together with the County’s consultant to allow passengers to schedule their trips themselves.  The pilot area would be in Port Charlotte’s hospital area (Midway Blvd/Olean Blvd/US 41/Conway Blvd) using an Uber-type approach.  Routematch software which was currently owned by the County had been bought out by Uber.  It was designed so that passengers would have no longer than a 20-minute wait.  However, he noted that two dedicated drivers would be required for the test area.
Alan Skavroneck requested that information previously contained in the AOR to track Driver Hours be provided for the purpose of comparison across the years.  He noted that COVID-19 clearly had wreaked havoc on transit.

LCB Chair Doherty echoed concern for employment issues currently faced by the County including keeping facilities open until COVID-19 issues could stabilize.  He described how this issue had returned again and was being monitored.  He intended to discuss the concerns with County Administration.

Alan Skavroneck made a motion to approve the 2020/2021 Annual Operating Report. LCB Chair Ken Doherty seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.
8.
Quarterly Report
Rick Kolar reviewed the Quarterly Report for the April-June 2020 time period.  He described a variance of -15,227 in November that was attributable to the cancellation of both the Waterfest and the Air Show events.  He noted that the report reflected the return of Senior Friendship Center, Veterans and Homeless Coalition riders.  He stated that 200 unmet employment trips were largely tied to the need for drivers during the early morning (7-9 am) and late afternoon (4-6 pm) commute timeframes.
9.
Public Comments
There were no public comments.
10.
Staff Comments
Wendy Scott covered the following topics:  
· Thanks to the LCB Members for participating in this fourth hybrid LCB meeting (with both in person and virtual attendance).  It was wonderful to have excellent attendance at this meeting and to be able to continue to complete the necessary business of this board. LCB Member participation makes a difference in the community! 

· Thanks to new MPO Planner, Betty-Ann Sherer, for her assistance at the meeting.  Her wealth of previous experience in local government planning already has been incredibly helpful to the MPO staff.  Thanks to MPO Director Gary Harrell for his presence as he awaits retirement.  
· Congratulations to LCB Vice Chair Alan Skavroneck who received the Peggy Walters Citizens Mobility Award at the last MPO Board Meeting.  His distinguished service to the transportation dependent community is extensive and impressive. 

· The August 10, 2021 Florida Commission for the Transportation Disadvantaged Business Meeting was cancelled.  Additionally, plans are underway for a joint transit-related TD and Florida Public Transit Association Annual Conference, October 24-27, 2021 in Daytona Beach.  Hopefully, COVID concerns won’t impact this gathering.

· Final revised FY 2021-2022 funding figures:  MPO Planning $23,842 and revised Trip and Equipment Grant Allocation $465,859 with a local match of $51,762 to total $517,622.  Charlotte County’s Voluntary Dollar funding has increased to $92 and a $10 local match (contributions are made at the time of vehicle tag purchase) for a total of $103.  Donations may be made during one’s birth month when renewing vehicle registration by selecting the TD box.

· Staff is still attempting to fill two LCB vacancies.  One is for a representative for disabled interests and the other is a person over age 60 as a representative for the elderly.  There is no requirement that either representative use the system, but it is always helpful to have someone with knowledge of the local TD service.  Please spread the word.

· The MPO has included requests for legislative changes regarding the in person quorum requirement for boards such as LCBs and the MPO Advisory Council (MPOAC) as part of the MPO’s annual Legislative Position Statement.   Virtual quorums arose during the pandemic and seem to be a more viable option for the future (even after the pandemic, as a new way to transact business).

Gary Harrell noted that a Special MPO Board Meeting would be held on Friday, September 17, 2021 at 3 pm to interview two candidates for the MPO Director position.  He discussed the yet to be adopted federal transportation legislation.  It was expected that there would be a significant increase in transit funding, however nothing specific had been identified to date.  The issue of driver hiring and retention was a concern and base salaries were an issue.  Gary Harrell described his future retirement plans.  LCB Chair Doherty offered Gary Harrell his best wishes for his retirement. 
11.
Member Comments 
Suzanne Roberts thanked everyone for their support to the Virginia B. Andes Volunteer Community Clinic during the COVID-19 pandemic.  She noted that the situation was ongoing with an uptick in cases at the Clinic.  She mentioned that Charlotte County now had experienced the death of a 14-year old child from COVID.  She stated that the Clinic was open for vaccinations and wanted to be present for area families.

Michelle Peronto provided an FDOT report, noting that last year’s grant cycle had seen grants awarded or pending award.  She mentioned the FDOT Grant Workshop to be held on September 30 which would cover a revamped application (due December 17 with notification letters sent during the March-August 2022 timeframe.  She echoed Gary Harrell’s remarks regarding federal transit funding including CARES/CRISTA/ARC funding.  She noted that there would be a Statewide webinar on applying for this new grant funding, with the goal of getting the funds into the community by June 2022.  She noted that the Florida Public Transit Association had decided to proceed with their portion of the joint annual conference (partnered with the Florida Commission for the Transportation Disadvantaged) in Daytona Beach in October.  She noted that Charlotte County Transit’s next triennial review would be conducted two years from now.  Ms. Peronto stressed that FDOT would be sponsoring Mobility Week the last week in October to promote the use of alternative transportation options besides automobiles.

Mike Mansfield asked Michelle Peronto about the possibility of utilizing new transit grant monies to enhance driver pay and incentives (especially in light of new vehicle fleets and facilities already being funded).  Ms. Peronto stated that these funds often placed heavy emphasis on capital improvements as compared to operating funds.  Alan Skavroneck noted that the fact that the County used contract drivers might complicate matters.  Mike Mansfield noted that starting salaries were also an issue in his organization.  Alan Skavroneck commented on the challenges faced by the medical community in dealing with COVID-19.  Mike Mansfield described the recent trend as a mass exodus from the workforce which had been named the “Great Resignation.” 

Joe Sabatino noted that the food pantries are still operating at Harold Avenue and Sacred Heart Church in Punta Gorda.

Sonia Maldonado described four support opportunities offered to area seniors through the Area Agency on Aging for Southwest Florida.  She stated that she would provide Wendy Scott with information that could be forwarded to LCB Members shortly after the meeting.

LCB Chair Ken Doherty thanks everyone for their efforts during these challenging times.  He noted that the Delta variant was widespread and provided a special concern to schools.  He praised efforts to provide help, encouragement and support, requesting that everyone stay safe.  He indicated that there was a good chance that he could not attend the next LCB meeting on November 4, 2021 due to his planned presence in Tallahassee, Florida that day.  He requested that Vice Chair Alan Skavroneck be available to chair the next meeting.  
12.       Adjournment (Next Meeting – November 4, 2021)
Chair Doherty stated that the next LCB meeting is scheduled for November 4, 2021.  The meeting was adjourned at 11:07 a.m.
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